Oxford Tri 2020 AGM – 19th October

Attendees
Apologies: Nick Twist, Georgette Broughton, Fiona Bradshaw, Chris Hemingway
40 members were present on the zoom call.
2019 minutes review
The meeting reviewed and agreed the minutes from the Jan 2020 AGM.
Chairman's report
Lucy spoke on behalf of Tracy who had lost her voice. She specifically thanked Liz and Lee for getting the open water lake up and running, Georgette for taking on the Covid officer role and all the coaches for stepping up in these unprecedented time and keeping our programme going.
-- 
At the time of the meeting Oxford Tri has 238 members (2019;271 2018:273 and 2017: 256). 

2019 in review 
This has obviously been a strange year and club activities have been severely impacted and while everyone has pulled together a few people deserved a special shout out for keeping the club active:

· Lee and Liz Merret for all there work in getting the lake open and covering safety every weekend, along with Stuart Higgs for giving up his time to cover on water safety
· Dan Anderton for his work on the website and organising the ‘pub’ quizzes
· Dana, Alex and Sarah for their work in getting the club rides started again
· Georgette Broughton for taking on the role of COVID officer and her and Alain’s work in getting the club to a position we have been able to offer some sessions again.
· And finally Alain and all the coaches for coming up with innovative ideas to keep people training and motivated
--

Treasurer's report


Paul Whitford raised the situation with Fusion opening up pools and also suggesting availability of other locations. Alain stated Jane was in discussion with City Oxford Swim Club and also we are also looking for other options. Paul will send information to committee, Alain also mentioned that if others had pool contacts the committee would be interested.
Lead Coach's report


Alain summarized the year as; We had a good plan that was then blown out in March! However the coaching team responded really well to delivering sessions under the changing situations and thinking out the box. In the end we only had a few days of hiatus and given the year this was a pretty amazing result.
Web site update
Dan presented the progress that has been made on the new web site. Current web site end of life must be off by mid next year. He has been working to avoid significant cost by re-implementing this using off the shelf components. The only desired functionality that has not been possible in this way is waiting lists. The aim to go live in time for renewals.
Ian Smith asked about old information on the current site. Dan stated that we will be dropping everything on the existing website and we will need to let people know data will be going. Club sessions plan/risk assessment and historic BaRTT results as examples should be retained. Alain has the risk assessments filed already in the committee drop box so they are covered. Several members commented positively on updated site and thanked Dan for his work.
COVID19 update
Georgie was unable to attend the meeting but Jon highlighted the excellent work she has done to get the BTF paperwork in order and actively support committee and coaches in the making the rights decisions on risk and safety. It was noted that she signed up to be membership secretary and as someone who has recently joined her efforts have been commendable.  
Code of Conduct
The need for a code of conduct was highlighted in BTFs return to play documentation and one has been drafted. Ian Smith feed back that we should review the section on not bringing BFT into disrepute and balance that against the right for legitimate criticism. Paul thought the clarity of such a document is good. Jane highlighted that it would have helped in a previous situations. Nick supported having one but wanted to review a few clauses. Anyone with further feedback was asked to send it to the Secretary.
Election of officials
All positions were elected unopposed.
Secretary: Jon Marsden
Chair: Nick Wenban-Smith
Lead Coach: Nathan Blake
Treasurer: Lucy Dighton
Mgmt Committee: Daniel Anderton, Katie McDonald, Georgette Broughton, Chris Hickman, Liz Merrett 
Club captain: Daniel Anderton, Sarah Spruytenburg
Welfare officer: No nominations
Publicity officer: Katie McDonald
Kit officer: Chris Hickman
Social events officer: Katie McDonald
Membership secretary: Georgette Broughton
Website officer: Daniel Anderton
AoB
Ian Smith asked about the committee minutes on the web site. Jon promised to post the recent ones.
There was a discussion on how we handle membership fees for 2021 as the pool space is likely to remain limited and has effectively doubled in per person per session costs. Jane suggested considering purchasing token for sessions instead of the current all inclusive model. It was agreed we need to find a solution that make the club sustainable. Nick sees this as one of the big things to address in the next 2 months and is aiming to put ideas out to everyone buys into the direction.
Jane stated she thought it would be good to still do awards. The committee agreed and is planning to try and organize an appropriate (virtual) social gathering to do that.
Anna highlighted the new member she rode with at the weekend was keen to also do run sessions and thus it would be good to get the non-coached sessions back up and running. Jon is on it.
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Finance Report 2019

Firstly to start with I wanted to remind everyone that Oxford Tri is run as a community enterprise, not a profit making enterprise. This means that our target is that our membership fees cover our costs in any year, and we run with a level of reserves within the club that mean we have money available to cover any unexpected contingencies or one off expenses. Our target level of reserves is 50% of our annual expenses. All of the committee and coaches give their time in the running of the club and of sessions free of charge, with just modest expenses paid to coaches for sessions. 

We have ended 2019 with a profit of £800. This compares to a loss of £2,500 in 2018. For much of the year we were concerned that we would again make a loss this year, and have controlled costs carefully while trying to maximise our income from events such as the Sprint triathlon we run in the summer. The cancellation of a number of pool sessions due to pool issues was the main deciding factor that pushed us into making a small profit.

Our income increased by just over £1,000 to £37,000. Our income from membership was up by £2,400, but we saw a fall in income relating to the pre Blenheim swims. This is partly due to the increased competition of people offering open water swimming coaching around Oxford. The income from our sprint triathlon also suffered from the new Oxfordshire Triathlon Series of races increasing local end of season race options for people. We also broke even on the annual dinner (as planned) this year, rather than making a profit. We did not run Eynsham duathlon this year as we have never made a significant amount of money from it (£30 in 2018!) and it is a significant organisational burden, which we were struggling for volunteers for. 

Our overall costs were £2,200 lower than in 2018, although if you exclude the exceptional purchase of two spin bikes to donate to Oxrad the difference was £700. This is partly down to the lower cost relating to the annual dinner, not running Eynsham duathlon and lower pool hire costs due to not running Kidlington over the summer and several pool issues, particularly at Headington, leading to session cancellations.

One thing we have invested in during 2019 and will continue into 2020 is part funding coaching courses for individuals who are interested in coaching for the club, subject to a commitment to coaching 10 club sessions. We had 6 coaches achieve their level one qualification and one achieve level 2 in 2019, and we are planning on supporting 7 coaches taking level one qualifications this year. 

We introduced the Stages bike session as a replacement for our turbo session (although we ran both during our trial period earlier in the year). This has proved very popular with members. We also introduced blocks of yoga sessions at a cost of £5 per session which again have been popular.

For 2020 we made the difficult decision to increase the membership fee by £20. We are aware this comes on the back of £10 increases last year and the year before and it is a significant increase in % terms. Having looked at membership numbers verses the capacity of the sessions we run we felt that trying to push increased numbers of members would exacerbate the issues of waiting lists that we face, so we needed the proposed increase in costs to be covered by the membership fee. I don’t want to steal Alain’s thunder as I’m sure he will be talking more about the plans for 2020 in his report, but I wanted to stress that this increase is to keep the club at a breakeven level, while investing in additional sessions to offer our members and continue to support coaches on their development journey so we have a pool of people willing to coach sessions for the club.

If you look at the overall cost of £10 a month it compares pretty favourably to the alternative offerings around Oxford. Going for an uncoached lane swim is around £5, a coached lane swim would be around £10, a spin class around £10 so even if members come along to one or two sessions a month we believe it offers good value. There are two basic models of tri club membership – membership fee plus a per session fee and all inclusive membership fee. We follow the second model and our website as its currently set up would not be able to accommodate the alternative model, so for 2020 we have remained on the all inclusive model. I will talk about the website shortly but we may not have this constraint in the future which would allow us to consider the pros and cons of each of these models. 

[bookmark: _GoBack]One benefit we would also like to remind members of as not everyone seems to be aware of it is that we have a club membership at Oxrad which entitles you to discounted session fees to use the gym at £3.50 a session, which again is excellent value for money. 

Finally our website was built several years ago and unfortunately the version of the code is was built on means that it will no longer be supportable after the end of 2020. This means that during 2020 we will need to rebuild/commission a new website. This is not the kind of expense we can cover in our day to day budget and we are proposing that this cost comes out of our surplus of reserves. We are at an early stage of looking at options and getting quotes, so the likely cost is not quantifiable at this time but it could be significant in the context of out budget. We will of course keep members informed of developments here as we look to launch the new site. 



2020 year to date finance report

As we are all well aware very little in 2020 has worked out as planned. As a committee we have worked hard to respond to and adapt throughout the year with the changing guidance relating to COVID19 precautions. 

We stopped running in person sessions during lockdown which clearly has led to a financial saving on pool and venue hire costs and coaches expenses (which are paid to the coaches to cover travel and materials costs). Instead we sought to offer virtual sessions to members including turbo, yoga and BARTTs. 

Once we were able to we resumed in person sessions, first with the club lake, then track, then pool swims at Radley and Kidlington as the guidance allowed us to do more and more venues reopened. 

Unfortunately due to the restrictions placed on numbers at sessions due to a mixture of factors such as pool regulations, BTF rules etc it means that the per person cost of these sessions has significantly increased (Basically pool costs have stayed the same but we are only allowed to accommodate half the swimmers we used to to allow for social distancing). We have been limited in the swim sessions we can start up again due to several pools not reopening and others like Headington suspending outside hire. The coaches are actively working to try and secure more pool time to allow more members to swim, and we will keep members updated on this. It is likely that members will be limited to signing up to one coached pool session a week for the foreseeable future. 

In terms of the impact on the club’s finances the income is projected to be in the region of £27k vs the budget of £32k, due to a combination or not being able to run our Radley triathlon and pre Blenheim swims, and lower mid year membership orders due to Covid.  

There is still significant uncertainty as to the final costs for 2020, as it will depend on what pool sessions we are able to run between now and the year end. The current forecast suggests total costs may be in the region of £23k (budget £29k) however this could still change significantly. 



If the costs do run at this level then the club will make a ‘profit’ of £4k. As it is a not for profit organisation this amount will be added to the reserves and the committee will be looking closely at what we do with any profit over the next few months, given our level of reserves are already in excess of the target. 

One issue which we flagged to members at the last AGM was that our website needed replacing during the course of 2020. At that time it was not clear what the costs of this would be. I am pleased to report due that our web officer Dan Anderton very generously donated a significant amount of time to build us a new website, which is currently in testing phase. We will be communicating more with members about this in the run up to the year end. This means that we have not had to eat in to our reserves to cover this cost. 
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AGM 19th October 2020 - COACHES UPDATE

Before COVID:

By continuous support from the club to coaches’ development we managed to increase the number of coaches with 4nr. new level 1 and upgraded one of our existing coaches to Level 2. This enabled us at the beginning of the year to set a very ambitious programme, including one additional Stages Cycling session (Tuesday evening) and one additional swim session at Blackbird Leys leisure centre (Tuesday evening) during the winter and late year autumn on top of all the other sessions that we already delivered.

We also planned and budgeted for 3nr. workshops throughout the year, one of which was very well received and delivered by Alain and Doug regarding smart training plans. The coaching budget included a few planned coached sessions at the lake in the summer that unfortunately we have not managed to run due to Covid.

We asked and obtained from the committee to test a new way of booking the slots of the swim session, on a trial basis for 2 months starting from the beginning of February. A feedback questionnaire was being prepared to be sent to the members, as the lockdown was called towards the end of March.

Our regular slot at Oxsrad was maintained to run dedicated paid-for Yoga classes, which were running successfully at full capacity.



During COVID:

The coaches were really quick at adapting to a new way of delivering sessions virtually, and the first streamed turbo session happened only 3 days after the lockdown was called by the British government. These sessions became the norm and thanks to a paid-for Zoom account we could deliver 2nr. turbo/static bike sessions and 1nr. yoga class per week (Yoga now included in the standard membership fee). Other pieces of technology were used such as Zwift to enable athletes with subscription to train virtually together using smart turbos, although sessions have been kept inclusive for members on standard trainers too.

The coaches had brainstorming sessions to think outside of the box and add more content to the club calendar and offer:

· we started running virtual Bike and Run Time Trials, providing a regular benchmarking fitness event open to everybody, with an emphasis on the social aspect of it

· we organised and promoted virtual races with other triathlon clubs introducing a competitive edge to the training routine and compensating the total stop of the triathlon events

· we offered virtual running and cycling clinics to provide feedback on posture/position/bike fit

· we streamed social events led by the coaches encouraging members to cook and bake their own nutrition

· we started collaborating with a master student in sport science who has already started to deliver regular sessions for us on several topics such as recovery, nutrition, injury prevention, etc.

As some of the venues became available and adapted to operate COVID safe, we worked with the committee to implement the COVID action plan and modify our sessions to be run within the framework set by the British Triathlon Federation and the venues themselves. This enabled us to reinstate two of our regular weekly swim sessions and the running session at the athletic track. We also recently started some cycling skills training which met with great interest and will be carried into the coming months as a regular bi-monthly feature. All the re-instated sessions had to be covered by renewed H&S documentation that we worked together with the Covid officer to comply to the new requirements set by BTF.

We celebrated the end of this very reduced racing season with a multi-sport weekend festival to include as many members as possible in a socially competitive virtual event.



Plans for the coming months:

We intend to carry on all the sessions currently running, in addition we are going to re-introduce more virtual cycling sessions during the week, certainly one on Mondays and potentially one at weekends. The yoga session has been proven extremely popular, in fact the most popular of the virtual sessions and should be maintained as it provides a very useful tool for the athletes and an add-on that is a selling point for the membership, especially in a period when it is going to be challenging to add more live sessions.

Nevertheless, we will carry on keeping an ongoing conversation with our regular venues and find other opportunities to add more sessions to the calendar.

We have already announced that we are planning to run a series of Bike and Run Time Trials during the winter months, as inclusive and possible to allow people with all level of proficiency and all type of tech (or none) to participate.

As the current scenario is challenging for coaches too, in terms of being exposed to the virus spread and the track and trace system potentially forcing people to self-isolate, coaches should be supported in this and not expected to be available all the times. It is at the same time important to develop more coaches and we have already 1nr. coaches who expressed an interest to sign up to a level 1 course and 2nr. existing coaches who would like to upgrade their qualification to level 2.

The committee have recently approved the level of commitment expected from coaches in order to be entitled to expenses and benefit, although given the circumstances explained above, a certain degree of flexibility should be applied over the next period.

The committee has also approved an expenditure to give coaches a first aid certificate, in order to improve the safety measures at the live sessions. This is being scheduled during this Autumn 2020.

The committee agreed that to shift some of the bureaucracy away from the coaches, the task of filing and maintaining the Risk Assessment/Emergency Action Plan and other H&S related material for the venues should be given to the Welfare Officer.




